
LAW No. 26 of 1999 On FREE ZONES 
Article 1 
  
By virtue of a resolution issued by the council of ministers, one or 
more? commercial free zone may be set up. The issued resolution is to 
show the locations of these areas and their borders  
  
Article 2 
  
By virtue of a resolution issued by the Minister of Commerce and 
Industry, the following may licensed in the free zones:- 
  
A. Storing and exhibiting goods of any kind and from any origin or 
source.  
B. Performing the necessary operation for changing the state of the 
goods existing in the free zones and prepare them according to the 
requirements of the commercial exchange activity and markets. 
C. Practicing any profession needed by the activity and the services 
needed by employees in the zones.  
  
Article 3 
  
Admitting, storing and exhibiting damaged or prohibited goods in the 
free zones is forbidden and in case of violation, the valid laws and 
regulations will be applied  
  
Article 4 
  
The license which is referred to in article (2) should set forth the 
place of practicing the activity in the free zone, objectives for 
which the license was given, its validity period and the amount of 
financial guarantee paid by the licensee. 
  
Article 5 
  
The following will be exempted from taxes and custom charges:- 
A. the projects set up in the free zones, profits achieved from 
practicing its activity inside these zones. 
B. The goods imported from the free zones or exported from them. 
C. The tools and equipment which are necessary for the work inside 
the free zones. 
All of this will be without violating what is provided for in this 
law. 
  
Article 6 
  
The goods entering the free zones are not subject to any restriction 
in regard with its period of stay except the cases which require 
taking them out due to their nature, failure of their owners? to pay 
their financial obligations or their violation of the terms of this 
law. Neither the imports from the zone nor the exports to it is 
subject to the imports and exports restrictions. 
  
Article 7 
  
The officials who shall be determined by a resolution issued by the 
minister of commerce and Industry, shall have the right to enter the 
free zones and its facilities and investigate any violation to the 
provisions of this law and its executive bylaws and they have the 
right to be assisted by the police force.  
  



Article 8 
The licensee by virtue of the provisions of this law should insure 
the building, machines and equipment against all the accidents. The 
licensee should also remove them on his account with the period 
specified by a resolution from the minister of commerce & Industry as 
from the date of expiry of his license period. 
  
Article 9 
Entrance of the free zones and residing in them shall be according to 
the conditions in which a resolution is issued by minister of 
commerce and industry. The same resolution shall determine the 
charges of goods stores.  
  
Article 10 
The funds invested in the free zones may not be attached or 
confiscated or put under custody in any way other than court order.  
  
Article 11 
The ministry of commerce and industry will supervise the free zones, 
this ministry may entrust the management of these zones to the 
specialized party in the private sector after the approval and the 
conditions determined by the council of ministers. 
  
Article 12 
The parties authorized to manage the free zones may, in order to 
perform its works, duties and obligations, obtain the assistance of 
all the concerned authorities in the state within the extent 
determined by the council of ministers  
  
Article 13 
The free zones shall be subject to the terms of the laws related to 
the quarantine, environment protection and those related to 
prevention from diseases and the provisions of the Kuwait legislation 
will be valid for whatever is not provided for in this law.  
  
Article 14 
  
The may agree to settle the dispute arising between the project 
established in the free zones or between them and the party managing 
these zones or other concerted authorities and administrative bodies 
related to the work activity, by arbitration. 
The arbitration body shall be formed from one member for each of the 
dispute parties and a third preponderant party who is to be agreed 
upon by the two mentioned members. If they don't agree for selecting 
him for thirty days, the preponderant member will be selected by a 
resolution issued by the minister of commerce and industry. The 
judgments of the arbitration body shall be final and obligatory for 
the two parties and can be executed similar to the final judgment. 
The body shall determine the arbitration coasts and the party who 
will bear it 
  
Article 15 
Without prejudice to any severer penalty provided for in any other 
law, whoever violate any of the provisions of this law or its 
executive bylaws shall be fined a fine of not more than K.D 5000. 
This crime may be settled by conciliation. The official who writes 
the minutes, after facing the defendant with crime, offers him 
conciliation .The defendant who wants to settle the case by 
conciliation, is to pay half the maximum of the fine determined for 
this crime attributed to him. The conciliation will terminate the 
lawsuit and all its effects. 



  
Article 16 
  
The minister of commerce and industry shall issue the organization 
resolutions and the executive procedures related to the free zones. 
  
Article 17 
The ministers, each with his jurisdiction shall implement the 
provisions of this law. 
  

 


